HATHERSAGE PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of a meeting held at Hathersage Memorial Hall

on 7th February 2012. 

Present – Councillors C Cartledge, HJ Rodgers, B Hanley, D Jackson, R Ollé, A Schofield & J Wedgwood.
In attendance – CF Cave (Treasurer), AP Jones (Clerk), Outseats Parish Councillor J Marsden, District Councillor J Monks,  District Councillor J Bevan , School Governor Jo Wood & two members of the public. 
PUBLIC PARTICIPATION
17/12.   A member of the public Mr Brian Wilson put a case for a skate park to be built in the village. He gave an indication of the level of demand for such an amenity, and suggested the Playing Field as a suitable location. A group of interested members of the community had been formed to set-up a proper organising committee and Mr Wilson asked if this might be something the Parish Council would support, and specifically if he could liaise with the Playing Fields Association. 
The Chair thanked Mr Wilson for his presentation and welcomed his active involvement in the matter. The Council was aware of the demand and had previously considered the Playing Field and other locations in the village. Various information had been collected which it was promised to pass on to Mr Wilson. 

18/12.  Mrs. Jo Wood (School Governor) presented the Hathersage St Michael’s School Ofsted Report from the inspection on 11th and 12th January 2012.  The school has been judged as good in all areas with some outstanding elements. This represents excellent progress from the last inspection. Mrs Wood outlined areas of planned future development, including strengthening communication with parents and carers of pupils with special educational needs, and giving Early Years children better opportunities for outside learning. The church inspection will be on Tuesday 6th March.
The Chair thanked Mrs Wood for her presentation and the council expressed how good it was to have such positive improvement, and the importance of the school to the village.

Resolved:  Clerk to write to school to convey congratulations to headteacher, governors, staff and pupils and all concerned.

18/12.  Derbyshire Dales District Councillor’s Report

District Councillor  Jean Monks attended and reported on matters as follows –

· The Parish Council Conference is on 27th February, with the Localism Bill as the main topic.

· The final three shortlisted applicants for the position of Chief Executive are now being re-interviewed. 

· Chris Furness has been appointed as Councillor at the by election in Bradwell. He was also appointed to the board of  the Peak Park.

· A mandatory new Pay Policy has been agreed with particular regard to openess.

· There has been consultation on the timing of election counts and a number of suggestions made.

· There will be elections in November 2012 for a Police Commissioner.

· There are new regulations regarding the Standards regime brought about by the Localism Act.

19/12.  The Police had sent apologies and a report will follow.
The King George’s Field
20.1/12. Treasurer’s Report on The King George’s Field (Charity 216960) had been circulated (copy attached).
Noted: There were no queries on the report.
20.2/12 Hathersage Parish Council as Trustees of The King George’s Field Accounts for Payment were noted with no queries.

21/12.  Apologies for absence had been received from Councillor Shuttleworth (prior commitment). 

22/12.  Declaration of Members Interests. 
Councillor Schofield declared an interest that his daughter is employed at Hathersage Swimming Pool. 

Councillor Wedgwood declared an interest as a class member and friend in respect of Planning Application NP/DDD/1111/1226 Ash Dene, Ninelands Road– Construction of a studio for yoga instruction.
23/12. The minutes of the meeting held on 10th January were signed by the Chair.  The figure of £2,000 reported at item 1 in the January Minutes, was corrected  to £1,000 as expected proceeds of the Jumble Sale. 
24/12. Planning Matters
24.1/12 NP/DDD/1111/1157 Hog Hall, Leadmill. Proposed creation of pond and landscaping.
Noted: This is outside Hathersage Parish, but it has potential to have impact on the wider landscape.

Resolved: Clerk to respond with concerns regarding introduction of any unnatural light into the area with consequent risk of light pollution, as well as the usual flood risk comments pertaining to introducing a body of water within the valley, higher than Hathersage village.
24.2/12  NP/DDD/1211/1318 Greenhills, Back Lane. Conversion of garage and carport to habitable accommodation to suit the needs of a disabled person.
Noted: The council made no objections to this application.
24.3/12  NP/DDD/1111/1226 Ash Dene, Ninelands Road. Construction of a studio for yoga instruction and rebuild of garage to adjoin the studio at the rear of the house.
Resolved: Clerk to respond that the council objected to the change from residential to commercial use of premises, as inappropriate in the residential setting, and as establishing a precedent.  Also that proposed travel arrangements would not be enforceable and traffic/parking  issues had not been resolved to the satisfaction of the council.

25/12. Planning decisions 

Nothing to Report.

26/12. Financial Matters

26.1/12 Monthly Accounts had been circulated.

The monthly statement of accounts to 28/01/2012 was noted with no queries.

26.2/12 Hathersage Parish Council Accounts for Payment were authorised, cheque no’s 8250 to 8262 inclusive, totalling £1,973.45 (£0 VAT) as itemised on Financial Report Appendix. Direct debits totalling £358.19 (including VAT of £34.57)had been made.

26.4/12  Resolved: Councillors Cartledge and Ollé will be cheque signatories for the March meeting.
26.5/12  Internal Auditor: 
Resolved: Richard Jones  was leaving the district and wished to resign as Internal Auditor with immediate effect, However if a replacement could not be found for the 2011/12 accounts he was prepared to continue to deal with this year.  Clerk to enquire with DALC and Chris Cave to make general enquiries to identify an appropriate Internal Auditor for next year.

26.6/12 Parish Room Roof – Building Regulation Compliance Certificate has been received from Martin-Brooks Roofing on completion of the roofing works.

Resolved: Councillor Jackson to check all in order.

27/12  Clerk Training Proposals
The Clerk presented a report identifying training needs and outlining a proposed training programme including Induction, Clerk’s Day, Agenda’s and Minutes – Common Errors, and the Certificate in Local Council Administration. Costs of the half and one-day courses were £15 - £30 each, and CiLCA £200 fees and  eventually £150 for submission of portfolio and assessment for certification.

Noted: The Clerk has agreed terms for repayment of fees in the event of not remaining in post for three years. The council was strongly in favour that the Clerk undergo appropriate training and professional development.

Resolved: Clerk to organise booking and attendance at the relevant courses.

Correspondence
28.1/12  A member of Hathersage Youth Club has been in touch with Barry Lewis,  the Cabinet member for Young People, to arrange for him to visit the Youth Club on 16th February to talk about the cuts in provisions. 
Resolved: Several Councillors interested to attend and know the outcomes. Clerk to find out the time of the visit.

28.2/12 Rita Whitcombe from Sheffield Moors Partnership has invited Hathersage Parish Councillors to attend one of the forthcoming workshops about how the uplands can be managed into the future for people and wildlife. There is a workshop at Hathersage Memorial Hall on 13th March between 16.45 and 21.00.

(There is a Recreation Committee meeting that evening).

Noted: Several councillors were interested. The Clerk has more information if required.                                                                                                                                  28.3/12  All DALC Circulars  have been circulated.
Village Matters 

29/12 Public Path Diversion Order Footpath No. 20 (part) and No. 21 (part) was examined.

Noted: There were no concerns.

Village Centre

30.1/12 Hathersage Village Centre Group have circulated minutes of their meeting. There will be a presentation on 27th February at 7.00 p.m. immediately prior to the Outseats Parish Council Meeting and Hathersage Parish Councillors are encouraged to attend. Noted.
30.2/12 Toilets – a meeting has been arranged with Peter Foley from Derbyshire Dales to discuss the options for Hathersage Parish Council taking over management of the public toilets. This will be at 7.30 p.m. on Tuesday 21st February at the Methodist Church Lounge (note this is a change of venue). 
Resolved: Councillors Cartledge and Jackson and Outseats Parish Councillor Marsden to attend. 
30.3/12 Jubilee Day – There is an open meeting at 7.30 p.m. on Thursday 9th February at the Methodist Church Lounge to discuss events, and including the possibility of a commemorative gift for children of the village. 
Resolved: Hathersage Parish Council would ensure Insurance was in place. 

Noted: Hire of the Memorial Hall for the day was pencilled in. 

30.4/12 PCSO Anthony Boswell advises that the Parish Room camera is faulty due to rainwater damage. It is unlikely to be repaired soon due to cut backs.

Noted.
Resolved: Clerk to ask what the expected cost would be.

30.5/12  Fish Van Contracts – The Treasurer reported that the Fish Van contracts are still outstanding.
Resolved: Treasurer to chase these.

Recreation Committee
31.1/12 Minutes of the meeting of 17th January had been circulated.
Councillor Jackson is no longer able to Chair the Pool Fundraising Group.

Resolved: Councillors Rodgers and Hanley to arrange a separate meeting and bring proposals to the Recreation Committee.

31.2/12 The public consultation on the Solarium had taken place on 28th January as planned. Councillor Rodgers felt the numbers were disappointing. Councillor Jackson gave an assessment of the public feedback as generally positive.

Simon Gedye is attending the Recreation Committee meeting of 14th February to give a presentation on the consultation outcomes.

Noted.
Resolved: Pool staff to be kept informed of developments and involved in the process.
Outseats Parish Council

32.1/12  Outseats Parish Councillor J Marsden gave a report. OPC had given a contribution of £150 to the repair and upgrade of the Church clock.
Resolved: To discuss at next Hathersage Parish Council meeting and decide on a contribution.

Councillor Hanley to attend (or arrange swap) March Outseats Parish Council meeting.  

32.2/12 Hathersage and Outseats Joint Meeting on areas of mutual interest. 

Resolved: This committee to be set-up at the Annual Meeting.

32.3/12 Website Committee Noted–the next meeting will be held on 23rd February at Treetops, Hill Lane. Clerk to attend to receive training on uploading information and documents onto the website. 

33/12 Contents of the Circulation Pack were noted -

British Heart Foundation – red heart

Youth Services Consultation 

CPRE – How to Shape Where You Live

Derbyshire Police Authority – Have your Say

The Playing Field – Rural Action Derbyshire Newsletter, including inserts

Clerks & Councils Direct– including 2012 Suppliers Guide and Yearbook

34/12 Date of next meeting is 6th March 2012.
35/12 Items for information or March’s agenda.

Church Clock repairs contribution.
The meeting closed at 9.30 p.m.
PAGE  
4

